SCIENCE WRITERS IN NEW YORK

BOARD MEETING MINUTES

From February 23, 2005

Next SWINY board meeting: 
to be announced

Understanding the Tsunami:
Monday, March 14

What’s the Science That Led to It,
6:30-9:00 p.m.

What Do We Need to Address in
New York Academy of Sciences

Its Aftermath?  
2 East 63rd Street, 4th floor

Tour the New Center for 
Wednesday, April 6

Biomedical Imaging at NYU
6:00-8:00pm (tentative)

Medical Center (with Reception)
660 First Avenue at 36th Street

Meeting 2/23/05 Attendance: Beth Schachter, Patrick Berzinski, Jim Stallard, Laura Newman, Charles Choi, Fenella Saunders, Alan Brown, Christopher Mims, Elizabeth Barden Ackerman

6:20 P.M.

First order of business: Minutes from last meeting approved, with three corrections.

Treasurer’s Report/Membership Dues Discussion

Jim reported that we have $78.71 left in the bank, after paying for all our recent events. Laura asked what we might expect to net from our March event, but Beth expected nothing, after we’d paid for food. 

Laura asked Charles whether the Asian American Journalists Association meetings tend to net money, to which Charles replied that it was just a different kind of organization. He said that they each paid dues of $50 a year, and that the New York chapter is by far the largest in the nation. So they have a hefty budget and a vast membership pool. So that the two groups weren’t really comparable at this point.

Beth remarked that two reasons we gave up dues was that, first, they were a hassle to keep track of, and second, we didn’t want to discourage people from joining mid-year. Alan remarked that at ASJA, people get the remainder of the year plus the next year. So perhaps we could try that. 

Beth also remarked that one of SWINY’s goals when it dropped dues was to make the work for board members as minimal as possible. But perhaps, now that the socials are popular and we can raise money when the donation pig is present, it’s time to try it again.

Laura noted that a point in favor of dues is that they make people feel like they belong to a group. Fenella added that then we could get a better idea of how many “members” we have. Al pointed out that DCSWA has dues, and that we have been putting on great events and have a lot to offer people. Fenella noted that having a pool of money from dues would make it easier for us to participate in events such as the holiday party. Beth added that most of the people at last December’s holiday party were SWINY members, so AMWA is pleased to have us, and we clearly have a solid following. 

Maybe we can get 100 people to pay something like $15 each. Laura suggested that $20 per person would be easier for volunteers to keep track of, but Alan, Charles and Elizabeth thought $15 was a better figure to start with. Charles suggested charging $10 for students, and all agreed. Laura asked if we should start this at the event she is organizing, the Tsunami event in March, but Beth and others thought that that would be too soon.

Alan mentioned that we could also try having bigger-ticket fundraisers, and try things like making the job listings member-only access. Christopher said we can easily password protect it on the website. Fenella chimed in that we could still offer the socials for free, and all agreed.

Beth asked what we all felt the protocol should be for making such a move as re-initiating dues. Perhaps send a message to the mailing list, saying that we are discussing it? All agreed that that would be a good move. Charles suggested that in the email we include a list of 5 to 10 things we have to offer. Beth asked if people could pay their dues with PayPal, and Alan said that could be a good option (Alan set up our PayPal account)—it’s probably less than $1 per transaction, and worth it to have the convenience for members. Charles added that enabling dues to be paid online would automatically give us an Excel-tabulated list of members. Laura said we could create a database for our members. Fenella suggested we talk to Craig Hicks at NASW and get the code that they use to create a database. 

Chris noted that in order to implement all this, plus membership-sign-up online, we will need to move the SWINY site to a new web hosting service, and to redesign the site architecture. We only have 2 megabytes of space at NASW, which doesn’t allow room for lots of big photos of events, or anything like that. A new domain would cost $10, and hosting can be had for $20 a year. Chris said he has friends who know how to do all this. Once it’s set up, it’ll be easy to maintain. There are a lot of small changes people want to make to the site, so it will probably be easiest to save up a list and make them all at once, with the redesign.

Alan volunteered to write a letter about all the benefits of SWINY membership. Laura mentioned that it would be good both to charge non-members a little more at the door for member-events, and to give people the option of joining SWINY at the door. 

Beth mentioned that if we decide to initiate membership dues, it might be good to create another board position to help deal with the list. Perhaps a membership chairman?

Recent Events

Live Heart Surgery Event

This event came off extremely well, thanks to Karen deSeve and her colleagues at the Liberty Science Center. Beth said she had sent a thank-you note to them, as well as a brief write-up to Vida for NASW’s newsletter. Beth asked if they would be interested in doing the program with brain surgery, which all agreed would be equally amazing. Apparently that takes more convincing on the part of the hospital, though. Beth also said that because the program was designed for middle and high school classes, so that kids could learn about all the different career options inside the operating room, the audience heard not just from the surgeons, but also from the scrub nurse, etc. 

Beth reported that Dr. William Tanzey had also said that the Liberty Science Center would be interested in establishing similar programs to teach kids about other science careers. Everyone at the table agreed that with all the pharmaceutical companies in New Jersey, we should be able to do something, even if it weren’t quite as sexy-sounding as heart or brain surgery. 

SWINY Social

The last event, on Wednesday, February 9, went very well. We had about 60 people, which was great, especially considering that the event conflicted with Chinese New Year and Ash Wednesday. Fenella posed the question to the board: Should we keep having socials with Mediabistro? Or should we stick to extending invitations to AMWA, AHCJ, HPRS, etc? Charles mentioned SCJ, too. Alan proffered that we should just invite everybody, including Mediabistro. MB brings in new people, and since we are expanding SWINY’s offerings so much, and thinking about membership opportunities, it would be good to reach as many people as possible. All agreed that that was a good point in favor of continuing with MB. Fenella said MB was definitely interested in continuing to work with us. Fenella suggested that when we have a better sense of who our group encompasses, then perhaps we can do some socials on our own. So we could do the next one with just other science journalist organizations and see how it goes (last time, we only had about 30 people). And at the next social we conduct with MB, we can also do a membership push.

Elizabeth offered to write up a SWINY brochure, or just a page describing who we are, what we have to offer, to display on the table at the front of the socials. Alan said that since he’s already writing up such a thing for membership, we can just be sure to print it out and have it at the next social. Fenella brought up that we had considered having a design contest for our logo, which Elizabeth thought we could announce at the social. At which point, Charles chimed in with “Albert Swinestein”! Which almost won the contest right there. But we still need to find a pig/science-centered image. 

Christopher said he had been looking at image we might use for a logo, but they were things like a very clean outline of a pig. So he welcomed the idea of the contest. 

Beth asked how we should best communicate this to the listserv? We have a lot of information to get out there, including the fact that we’re thinking about charging dues; what that would bring people; the logo design contest; and future events. Elizabeth thought putting it all into one announcement might be good, and volunteered to work on it. 

Upcoming Events

Understanding the Tsunami

Laura said that Patrick Berzinski, our own former webmaster, got Alan Blumberg, an ocean scientist who specializes in monitoring New York harbor to come talk about preventive measures and why it happened. *The lineup will be as follows:

—Lareef Zubair is a scientist at Sri Lanka Meteorology, Oceanography and Hydrology Network and The Earth Institute at Columbia University. He also maintains several blogs on the tsunami disaster, including (www.geolanka.net) and (www.recoverlanka.net)

—Alan Blumberg is an oceanographer at Stevens Institute of Technology. His areas of expertise include ocean dynamics, predictive and preemptive monitoring of the sea, and real-time data collection and analysis. His web site is http://onr.dl.stevens-tech.edu/webnyhos3/. 

—Siddharth Shah is a behavioral science specialist who runs training sessions for journalists and aid workers preparing for work in disaster areas. He has also helped develop behavioral intervention curricula for use in South Asia;

—Randall Marshall heads the trauma services and research division at Columbia University. He is currently involved in relief efforts in Sri Lanka and he was actively involved in trauma efforts post- 911.
Beth mentioned that it has been the experience of SWINY that wonderful meetings like this sometimes don’t get the high attendance they deserve, and that the events that draw the most people are often things such as panels where editors at prominent magazines are looking for freelancers. So to counter this trend, Beth urged Laura to get or create a write-up of all the people on the panel and send it out ahead of time, in order to garner interest in the people speaking, as well as the concept of the meeting. (Laura has indeed done so, as evidenced above.) 

Charles said he would invite the Asian American Journalists Association, too. Beth said that the room can hold 40 to 50 people maximum, and she will make sure it also gets posted on the NYAS site. Fenella thought we should send it to Norman Bauman, whose list of science, medicine and technology-related events around the city gets wide play. 

Beth urged Laura (and anyone else thinking of organizing an event) to consult the checklist up on the SWINY site on how to organize an event. She also suggested having at least two people to help run it, take care of registration, oversee food and set-up, etc. Beth asked whether Laura thought they should have the food before or after the talks. Food beforehand provides a cushion of time for people to arrive, and gets them fed in advance. Laura agreed, saying that she often gets hungry at events where the food comes afterwards, since she doesn’t have time between work and the event to grab a snack or dinner. She would prefer to have the food ahead of time. Perhaps it will depend also on the caterers. 

Beth mentioned that the caterers will want to be paid ahead of time, and that we will need to tip them, too. Beth offered to put the payment on her credit card. Since we will need a headcount several days before the event, for the caterers, Laura thought she might make the RSVP date the 5th (the event is the 14th), and then perhaps extend it a day. Beth said she’d send something to AMWA about the event.

Biomedical Imaging at NYU

Fenella arranged this event for Wednesday, April 6th. She’s seeing who will pay for the reception at this point—she’s hoping that since the diagnostic equipment is all from Siemens, she might get the company to underwrite the reception. But Fenella will figure it out next week and send out an invitation. Beth asked what the maximum number of attendees was. Fenella thought that the room the event is slated for could probably hold about 30 people or so—including the 5 or 6 researchers—though fewer attendees would be fine. Fenella also mentioned that though NYU is organizing this event for us, the school might open it up to other media. But it will be first come, first serve, as Beth noted. Chris thought we should include that caveat on all our event invitations.

SWINY Socials

Our next social will be Tuesday, May 3rd. 

Winery Tour

Alan said that two or three weekends were available in May and June, Saturday or Sunday. Someone asked whether it’s legal to buy bottles of wine on Sunday in New Jersey? The answer was yes, especially from the winery itself. And as Alan pointed out, we’ll get to blend our own wine! 

Elizabeth is looking into chartering a bus, and Alan thought we could get 50 people to take it. Elizabeth asked the question that had come up at the previous meeting, of whether we should make it a half-day event, with just one winery, or a full-day, visiting two or more. Alan thought we could go to a second winery for lunch. But Beth and others felt that making the tour longer might actually decrease our attendance, since many people don’t want to give up a whole, precious weekend day, and the transportation alone will take a big chunk of the day. Fenella pointed out that we probably shouldn’t try to plan it for too early (like 9am!), since it will be a weekend day. Al thought we should plan to spend two to two and a half hours. Beth said 11am might be a good time to start. Elizabeth thought transportation would take about an hour each way. 

The weekend of May 14th, or that of the 21st and 22nd was seen as the best choices for us. Fenella suggested that if we can’t do it the 14th, we bump it to June. 

Environmental Issues Meeting

Vida said she would be happy to work on it with Christopher. It will now be planned for September. Patrick might also help out.

Administrative Issues

There was a general moment of sadness for former co-president Cathy’s departure, though several people had seen her or emailed with her. They report that she seems very happy in California, at her new position. 

Beth reminded everyone on the board that she (now our lone president), will be passing the torch to our next pair of co-presidents in June, and she urged people to consider stepping forward. Beth said she’d be willing to take over the duties of anyone who might volunteer. Beth emphasized that she will be retiring from the presidency, but she will remain available as a resource. 

Web Upgrade

Christopher said he wants to totally upgrade our site, as mentioned. He wants to put a counter on all our pages, so we can see how many people view them. He said currently we get about 20 to 30 unique visitors daily and lots of repeats, with most visits to the job page. Christopher urges us to build the number of links to our site. For instance, board members with web pages could add links to SWINY. Conversely, we could make our names on the board list links to our own sites. We could let any member have their own link.

Beth said she’d like also to indicate on the site who the organizer had been for each past event, so that future event planners can use them as resources. Laura asked that we also indicate what year each event occurred, since we now have so many to list that it’s unclear how long ago they happened. 

Alan suggested everyone remember to bring digital cameras to events so that we can post pictures of them on our website—even small ones. Chris said that in order to do this, we will first need to move the SWINY site, since we get so little space on the NASW server (which was plenty for our text, but pictures would require more bandwidth). But we need to do that anyway.  
Laura suggested adding links to other organizations. For instance, there is a lot of talk these days in NASW about how to increase diversity. So why don’t we link to sites such as AAJ, and other local groups, and ask them to link to us. Alan seconded the idea, adding that we should link to as many related writing groups as possible. Beth appended that we should link to writing workshops, too. 

Chris said that all this could be done, but it’s all tedious work, so he’d like to save it all up on a list of tweaks for future and do it all at once, when we overhaul the site.

[Ed: After the meeting, Christopher emailed the board requesting approval to purchase the www.swiny.org domain name, to reserve it. That was okayed.]
New Business

Alan thought that for his potential science-related murder theater idea, we might be able to get a museum to participate, or perhaps John Jay. He was eager to get a Nobel laureate to participate (be killed?), or other notable local science personalities. Or even a former star of Proof or Copenhagen, or other such people. He is continuing to look into the possibility.

The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. 

